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Contributions


Please send ideas or contributions for future Newsletters


to Brian Dawkins (01684 573562),


email db.dawkins@hotmail.co.uk


Committee Contact


Margaret Vernon (01684 565079)











NEWS AND VIEWS


As another year draws to a close, I’d like to wish all our members a Merry Christmas and a very Happy New Year enjoying wildlife. We have lots of events planned for the New Year - details overleaf. This final Newsletter of the year has 3 articles of local interest. The first gives a fascinating account of the comeback of the local buzzard population, the second reports on how the Longdon Marsh Reserve was established, and the third is an update on progress on the new Knapp building.


Can YOU help?


The continued success of our group is the result of the work of the Committee and other loyal members who share in the running of it. The more people who help and take on a particular task makes the job of the Committee less demanding.


Can you help by taking responsibility for:


Belonging to a small group of people who write a short article for the Gazette ‘You Report’ section and the Wildlife Trust Blog, (can be the same article), following a meeting, walk or visit?


Looking after the sales stock?


Please inform our Chairman if you would like to help.


Gordon Forest – (Bromsgrove Group) is keen to acquire copies of his first book ‘Under Cover Agent’ which is no longer in print. If you have one and are willing to part with it, please ring Gordon on 07885632964.


Buzzards in the Malvern Area


Peter Schofield


It is a wonderful sight to see buzzards soaring above the landscape. At some times of the year it is possible to see up to a dozen in the air as adjoining family groups come together in aerial displays. As I write, a buzzard is gliding over Malvern Priory, but such a sight is a relatively recent phenomenon. The species had been absent from the hills for about 150 years, with only the occasional wandering adult seen. It was not until the last quarter of the last century that buzzards recolonised the hills.


By 2005 it was thought that about ten breeding pairs were present. This number increased to an estimated 27 pairs by 2010, where over an area of approximately 10x13km there were 696 sightings during the breeding season. So far in 2011 there have been 619 sightings and an estimated 79 territories, compared with 62 in 2010.


The numbers can be broken down into: 28 confirmed breeding pairs (20 in 2010); another 21 probable breeding pairs (15 in 2010); and a further 30 possible breeding pairs (27 in 2010).


In addition there have been 50 sightings where there was no evidence of breeding.


Some landscapes are preferred: undulating rather than flatter areas; a mixture of woodland and grassland rather than extensive arable areas; rural rather than urban. The highest densities are contained in the countryside either side of Cradley and Whippets Brook to the west of Malvern; Coddington to Eastnor; the grassland slopes with trees on the hills; and Castlemorton through Blackmoor Park towards Guarlford. Territories in the most suitable areas can be a kilometre across, but where there is more arable land these can increase to one and a half kilometres in extent.


The very dry spring and summer in 2011 seems to have favoured the buzzard. It will be interesting to see whether the population continues to increase, or if it is approaching its maximum density.


Longdon Marsh and Hill Court Farm


Rob Allen


Hill Court Farm in Longdon is WWT’s biggest reserve, at nearly 120 hectares. The current site is a mix of improving hay meadows, rough grassland and hedgerows good for breeding skylarks and a range of other farmland birds, interspersed with more than 80 veteran trees. In winter, the northern fields often flood, bringing flocks of duck and waders such as snipe.


The Trust’s purchase of the site came from a desire to recreate an area of the Longdon and Eldersfield Marsh. In the 19th century, Longdon was known as one of Worcestershire’s two great wildernesses (the other being Wyre Forest).


In Botany of Worcestershire (circa 1867), Edwin Lees wrote: “Longdon Marsh ... consisting of about 3,000 acres, is covered with water in a wet autumnal season and at that time assumes the appearance of an extensive lake .... Even in summer, a few days continued rain inundates these flat meadows, and the mowers have then to cut the grass knee deep in water. In autumn the marsh is covered with geese, and the ground white with feathers presents a strange barren aspect amidst the cultivated country that slowly advances upon its lessening borders. Deep ditches surround the marshy meadows on every side, filled with various aquatic plants, among which sea club rush (Scirpus maritimus) forms a singular feature on one side, while other spots are adorned with the towering scape and beautiful umbels of the Flowering Rush (Butomus umbellatus), and the deep yellow flowers of yellow loosestrife (Lysimachia vulgaris).”


In about 1870 the final and successful drainage was undertaken, and it was agriculturally improved. This intensification continued up until the 1980s with deepening of the Longdon Brook and associated land drainage. While little now remains of the original habitats and flora, the marsh still retains areas of wildlife interest, and has the potential for restoration. 


Although it is still early days, even after 10 years, by purchasing Hill Court Farm the Wildlife Trust has taken the first step towards restoring some part of one of Worcestershire’s lost “Great Wildnernesses”.


(Editor’s Note: Longdon Marsh is not open to the public, but a guided tour with Rob Allen has been arranged for next June.)


Report from The Knapp  


Zoe Stevens


Construction of the new building at the Knapp and Papermill Reserve is well underway (see picture above) and, by the time you read this report, hopefully will be completed! The building will enable the Trust to use the reserve in all seasons, for school visits and guided walks, with the addition of an indoor space and also more toilets.


For the reserve volunteers, it will provide storage space as well as shelter for lunch should we get more extreme winter conditions in future years. It is hoped that horseshoe bats will make use of the family roost area, and that we will see more of them in the reserve. We hope that, as local residents and members, you too will benefit from the building, whether by attending a wildlife course or by meeting for a local group walk. 


DATES FOR YOUR DIARY


Indoor Meetings


Indoor meetings are held at 7.30 pm on the first Thursday in the month at the Chase High School Sixth Form Annexe, Geraldine Close, off Geraldine Road, Barnards Green, Malvern, WR14 3PF. Adults £2, children free, refreshments included. Non-Trust members welcome.


THURS 5th JAN: ‘Flora of the Malverns’ by Rob Havard.


Thurs 2nd FEB: ‘Madagascar Journey’ by Phred Newbury


THURS 1st MAR: ‘The Conservation Garden’ by Rachel Salisbury.


THURS 29th MAR (NOT April 5th): ‘Creation and Conservation of Wetlands’ by Rob Allen.


THURS 3rd MAY: ‘On the Wildside: from Downing Street to our Local High Street’ by Iain Green.


Outdoor Meetings


If you are joining us for the first time – welcome! If you need a lift or more information, please phone Pauline on 01905 352423 / 07972498889 or Brian Bradford on 01684 565994 / 07816867137. Always wear suitable clothing and footwear. Donations to the WWT appreciated.


SAT 18th FEB: Looking for signs of spring with Garth Lowe. Meet at the Knapp Car Park (GR 750521) at 9.30am for a 2-3 hour walk towards Malvern. 


SAT 14th APR: Spring birds, flowers and butterflies - a guided walk at Grafton Wood led by James Hitchcock. Meet at 10am at the Three Parishes Hall in Grafton Flyford for a 3 hour walk. Please wear stout shoes. Numbers limited, so please book with Pauline or Brian.


FRI 11th MAY: A bluebell walk on the Malverns around Midsummer Hill led by Brian Iles. Meet at 10am at Hollybush car park GR759369 for a 2-3 hour walk. Will include some steep hill walking.


Please let us know as soon as possible if you are interested in a late spring visit to Highgrove House. Approx cost £30 including coach.


Don’t forget to check our website for other meetings.
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